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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

July 8, 2013, 7:00 p.m.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Mountain Valley Baptist Church Pastor Ronnie Hodge gave the invocation. 
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Ret. U.S. Air Force Senior Master Sergeant Jack Sauve led the pledge.
4. Reading of Poem Entitled “Great Leaders” Submitted by Sonya Twitty – At Vice-Chair Owens’ request, County Attorney Jana Berg read the poem.
5. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the June 10, 2013, budget public hearing and the June 17, 2013, regular meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
6. Approval of Agenda – Chair Gage asked that “Labor Day Fireworks” be added as Agenda Item #14.a.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
7. June Refund Request – Melissa Bowlin, Tax Administrator, presented the request.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the refund request, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
8. Schedule a Public Hearing for the Draft Ordinance Concerning Customary Home Occupation Class II & Residential Vacation Rentals – Cathy Ruth, Planner, told the Board that the Planning Board has approved the draft ordinance.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to schedule a public hearing on August 5, 2013, at 7:00 p.m. in the R.  Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building, to hear public comment on the draft Ordinance Concerning Customary Home Occupation Class II and Residential Vacation Rentals; Providing a Definition; Amending the Polk County Zoning Ordinance to Authorize Customary Home Occupations Class II and Residential Vacation Rentals in the Multiple Use (MU), Equestrian (E) and Agricultural Residential Very Low Density (AR5) Zoning Districts, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
9. 2013 Appearance Commission Awards – Joe Cooper, Appearance Commission Chair, presented certificates to the three 2013 winners.  The winners were:  The Town of Tryon for downtown streetscape improvements; The Polk County Republican Party for the new Sarah Ernst Danall Republican Headquarters; The Tryon Fine Arts Center for the outdoor amphitheater, landscaped grounds, and new parking area.  Citizen comments:  Scott Woodworth commended all those who worked on the Republican Headquarters project.
10. Saluda Senior Center Repairs – Commissioner Pack said he placed this item on the agenda to discuss the possibility of the county assisting the Saluda Senior Center with the estimated $46,380 cost of enclosing/renovating the center’s porch, a porch which was originally designed to be enclosed but never was.  Commissioner Pack said he is amenable to partnering with the center to help them raise the money for repairs, and possibly committing county funds to pay for 50% of the project.  Chair Gage said any future repairs/renovations need to be completed as designed, and he is not in favor of funding the entire project.  Commissioner Gasperson recommended that the county establish a policy to deal specifically with requests of this nature.  Vice-Chair Owens said he is always in favor of public-private ventures.  Karen Bultman, Saluda Senior Center Board of Directors’ Chair, gave an overview of the center, and urged the Commissioners to help finance this project.  It was the consensus of the Board to review the formal project cost proposal at the August 5, 2013, regular meeting, and consider options.
11. County-Owned Parcel of Land on Park St. in Columbus – Commissioner Pack said this parcel was originally purchased for the future DSS building and, since the DSS building was subsequently built on county-owned property in Mill Spring, the county no longer needs this parcel.  Commissioner Pack recommended the county sell the parcel and use the money for a future business park for economic development.  Commissioner Gasperson said there is not much property available in the Town of Columbus, and the county might need the parcel in the future.  Interim County Manager Pittman suggested asking the ETDC for their recommendation regarding the property, and the Board concurred.  It was the consensus of the Board to revisit this issue at the August 5, 2013, regular meeting.
12. DSS Building – Commissioner Holbert said he placed this item on the agenda for discussion to get clarification on several issues the Board needs to be aware of regarding the building’s completion, including ongoing sewerage and HVAC problems.  Commissioner Holbert recommended hiring a LEEDS certified consultant as a third party to help resolve the problems.  Interim County Manager Pittman said the bonding company is in the process of hiring a local contractor to do the repair work.  Commissioner Pack agreed that it would be prudent to hire a third party consultant at this juncture.  County Attorney Berg and Interim County Manager Pittman recently had a meeting with representatives from Johnson Controls, The Surety Group, ADW Architects, and McCracken & Lopez, and these representatives believe they have corrected some of the HVAC issues.  The next step is to have an independent commissioning agent perform functional capability tests on the HVAC system and commission the system, which will assure the county that the system is operating properly.  Following discussion, it was the consensus to the Board that County Attorney Berg convey the county’s concerns to The Surety Group, and have The Surety Group assign an independent LEEDS certified commissioning agent to the DSS building.
13. Noise Ordinance – Commissioner Gasperson said he asked that this item be placed on the agenda for discussion, and to potentially direct the county attorney to draft a noise ordinance.  Commissioner Gasperson emphasized that the proposed noise ordinance has nothing to do with zoning, and would fall into the same category as the subdivision ordinance and the sign ordinance.  Commissioner Gasperson said he hopes the county can create a baseline ordinance which could help control some of the noise issues in the county, especially in the Silver Creek community.
Regarding this issue, County Attorney Berg read the following portion of her March 16, 2013, correspondence to Cathy Ruther, Planner:  “I reviewed the draft Noise Ordinance you emailed me.  My initial comment to you is that the proposed ordinance is not related to Planning or Zoning, so I do not think it is something that would be handled by your department or go through the Planning Board.  Instead, it would go through the process the county utilizes to adopt ordinances that are unrelated to zoning.   While it is possible to amend our Zoning Ordinance to incorporate noise standards, I understand that the citizen who is concerned about noise at his residence lives in an unzoned area of the county.  Therefore, if we were to consider amending the existing zoning ordinance to incorporate noise standards rather than have a stand-alone Noise Ordinance, those standards would not be applicable to the area in which he resides.”  County Attorney Berg reiterated that a noise ordinance would be a stand-alone ordinance, not unlike the junkyard ordinance, and would apply to both zoned and unzoned areas of the county.
Citizens comments:  Silver Creek Community residents Marilyn McMinn-McCredie, Julie Hart (on behalf of Ronald Deal), Don Yarbrough, and Rita Holden spoke in support of a noise ordinance, citing ongoing problems with loud music and gun fire within their community.  Cindi Staben, who owns property close to a local dirt bike track, also spoke in support of a noise ordinance.
Commissioner Gasperson asked the Board to consider directing the county attorney to begin working on a draft noise ordinance.  Chair Gage questioned whether the Sheriff’s Department could enforce a noise ordinance, expressed his concern over the vagueness of the Henderson County noise ordinance, and said he is not in favor of a noise ordinance.  County Attorney Berg said that, in the absence of a noise ordinance, individual property owners have the option to maintain an action for nuisance or trespass because their right of quiet enjoyment of their property is being disturbed.  County Attorney Berg said property owners can join together, file a law suit, and get an injunction against the perpetrators of the noise distrubance.  Interim County Manager Pittman said another option, common law disturbing of the peace, requires that three separate households come together to the magistrate’s office and report noise disturbances occurring between dusk and dawn, and take out criminal summons papers against the perpetrator.  
Commissioner Pack said that between the end of 1999 through mid-2013 there have been 939 noise complaints, only 632 of which were within the county’s jurisdiction, the remaining 307 being within city limits.  Commissioner Pack said that to put it in to perspective, the county’s 911 system receives approximately 16,000-17,000 calls per year so, while it is an issue for those affected, noise disturbance is not necessarily a county-wide issue.  Commissioner Pack went on to say that 60 of the aforementioned 632 calls were related to the Silver Creek community.  

Commissioner Gasperson said he hoped the Board would explore a noise ordinance for two primary reasons:  1) A noise ordinance could deter potential perpetrators.  2) The current Board included noise regulations in the development agreement with White Oak for spectator sports facility that is not even in existence at this time, and the noise issues within the Silver Creek community are chronic and ongoing.  Commissioner Holbert said he does not necessarily have a problem with a noise ordinance, but he is concerned that this type of ordinance can end up as a form of gun control.  County Attorney Berg said the White Oak development agreement has noise standards in place pertaining to the planned outdoor spectator sports facility, and these standards could only be applied because the White Oak development partners agreed to them, and the development is located in a zoned area.  The Silver Creek community is located in an unzoned area.

Commissioner Pack said it will be hard to create a noise ordinance that does not adversely impact people, and recommended pursuing other possible avenues of relief.  County Attorney Berg said if the Silver Creek community was zoned, specific noise standards could be adopted in the zoning ordinance and be applicable to all zoned areas.  County Attorney Berg said the noise standards could be crafted so that they are only applicable to smaller parcels of land.  Commissioner Holbert said any way the county goes about this will result in encroachment on personal property rights, and he is not in favor of that.  Commissioner Pack said he would like for effected residents to seek resolution by filing common law disturbing of the peace complaints with the magistrate’s office as opposed to adopting a noise ordinance or adding noise standards to the zoning ordinance, and Chair Gage agreed.
Vice-Chair Owens said he is in favor of the county attorney looking into possible noise standards for small lot sizes.  County Attorney Berg said noise standards can be put in place specifically applicable only to the Silver Creek community if the area has its own special zone, although a minimum total acreage requirement must be met in order to do this.  Commissioner Gasperson said he is in favor of exploring this option.  It was the consensus of the Board to review the process of filing a common law disturbing of the peace complaint through the magistrate’s office, and further consider this issue, at the August 5, 2013, regular meeting. 
14. Designation of NCACC Annual Conference Delegate – Vice-Chair Owens moved to elect Chair Gage as the voting delegate for the 106th NCACC’s 106th Annual Conference to be held August 22-25, 2013, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
14.a. Labor Day Fireworks – The Town of Columbus’ Fourth of July fireworks show was cancelled due to inclement weather, and the show was rescheduled for Labor Day weekend.  However, the Mayor of Columbus requested that Chair Gage inquire as to whether the BOC would like to coordinate another event with the Town of Columbus regarding the fireworks show.  It was the consensus of the Board to instruct Interim County Manager Pittman to work with the Town of Columbus in arranging the fireworks show on Veteran’s Day, November 11, 2013, to coincide with the Veteran’s Day parade.
15. Manager’s Report – Interim County Manager Pittman introduced the new EMS Director, Mr. Michael Crater, and the new Interim Ag Economic Development Director, Mrs. Dawn Jordan.
16. Volunteer Boards & Procedures Review – It was the consensus of the Board that Vice-Chair Owens work with Administrative Assistant Angé High in reviewing the   policies and procedures of the county volunteer boards, and to report back to the BOC with recommendations.  
17. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Commissioner Gasperson moved to appoint Preston White as an alternate member of the Zoning Board of Adjustment and, not receiving a second, the motion failed.  
18. Isothermal Community College (ICC) Board of Trustees’ Appointment – Commissioner Gasperson was reappointed to the ICC Board of Trustees at the January 7, 2013, BOC meeting.  Commissioner Gasperson was initially appointed to the ICC Board of Trustees for a four year term on August 17, 2009, as a regular citizen volunteer member.  County Attorney Berg stated that it is her understanding that the board appointments made on January 7, 2013, were intended to cover ex officio appointments only.  County Attorney Berg presented the BOC with the following three options regarding Commissioner Gasperson’s appointment.  Option 1:  Do nothing and let the 1/7/13 appointment stand as it was made.  Option 2:  Ratify the 1/7/13 appointment effective 7/1/13.  Option 3:  Rescind the 1/7/13 appointment, review applications, and make the ICC Board of Trustees appointment at the August 5, 2013, regular BOC meeting.  
Chair Gage said he should not have included the ICC Board of Trustees on the board appointments list included in the January 7, 2013, BOC meeting agenda packet, although it was his intention at the time to affirm that Commissioner Gasperson continue in his current term as a volunteer appointee to the board.  Vice-Chair Owens said that, since the ICC Board of Trustees’ appointment is a regular volunteer board appointment, the BOC must follow proper procedure by advertising the position, reviewing applications, and then making an appointment.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to rescind Commissioner Gasperson’s January 7, 2013, ICC Board of Trustees appointment, seconded by Commissioner Holbert.  
Commissioner Gasperson read the following statement and asked that it be included in these minutes verbatim:  “On January 7, 2013, when all members of this board gave unanimous support to the appointments of Commissioners to various committees, boards, and commissions, including the one for me to the ICC Board of Trustees, I was very pleased.  The reason I was so pleased was because I felt that after four years I have become an increasingly effective member of our community college board, and that I have established an excellent working relationship with the other members of the Board of Trustees, the college President, members of the Administration and faculty.  I believe that I am now in a position to bring an even greater focus on enhancing and improving educational opportunities here on our campus of ICC in Polk County.  Earlier today I had a lengthy discussion by phone with Bob Joyce, a professor at the N. C. School of Government.  After reviewing all of the documents from the January 7th meeting and the recent e-mails on my re-appointment, he concluded that, even though this action six months ago was somewhat early, it can still be considered a valid appointment.  He asked if there had been an acceptance by myself and the college of my reappointment.  I said "of course".  Not only did I accept this re-appointment, I was also part of the unanimous vote to accept all of these appointments on January 7th, as noted in audio recording.  Also there is an acceptance by the college of my re-appointment as noted in the letter dated May 28, 2013 and signed by the Chair of the Board of Trustees, Grady Franklin.  Bob Joyce concluded our conversation by stating that there was no compelling reason for Polk County Commissioners to take any further action.  I hope that my fellow Commissioners will do what is right and equable, to do what is in the best interest for all citizens of our County and our local College by moving forward in good faith and by honoring the re-appointment bestowed on me January 7, 2013 to continue serving on the ICC Board of Trustees.”
Citizen comments:  Sally Jo Carter, Russell Mierop, Renée McDermott, Deborah O’Donnell, Maggie Collins, Patricia Gass, and Rachel Goettert ardently endorsed Commissioner Gasperson’s appointment to and service on the ICC Board of Trustees, and urged the BOC not to rescind his appointment.
County Attorney Berg confirmed that, in accordance with BOC procedure, the ICC Board of Trustees vacancy should have been advertised and the applications reviewed prior to an appointment.  County Attorney Berg reiterated that it is her conclusion that the board appointments made on 1/17/13 were intended to be ex officio appointments only, and the ICC Board of Trustees was inadvertently and erroneously included on the list.  Commissioner Gasperson said the words “ex officio” never appeared in any documents, nor were they mentioned in any discussions related to the 1/17/13 board appointments, and he pointed out that no one in attendance involved in the matter questioned his unanimous appointment.  Vice-Chair Owens said rescinding Commissioner Gasperson’s appointment does not preclude him from re-applying for the vacancy.  Both Vice-Chair Owens and Commissioner Pack said it was not their intention to reappoint Commissioner Gasperson to the ICC Board of Trustees at the 1/17/13 BOC meeting, but only to confirm his service on the board through the June 30, 2013, expiration of his term.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).
19. Volunteer Boards for Review – 4 applications for the ETDC were reviewed; 2 applications for the Isothermal Community College Board of Trustees were reviewed; 1 application for the JCPC was reviewed; 2 applications for the Library Board of Trustees were reviewed.  
20. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Jonathan Bole, Meadowbrook Farms subdivision homeowners association president, and Meadowbrook Farms resident Paul Brondell expressed their displeasure with the June 17, 2013, BOC decision to reduce the water tap fee to $700, effective July 1, 2013, through December 31, 2013.  The Meadowbrook Farms residents who recently tapped on to the County’s waterline paid tap fees of $1,200, and Mr. Boles and Mr. Brondell urged the Board to consider giving these residents a refund.  William Day said he was impressed with the new BOC meeting room A/V system, as well as the Board’s deliberative process.
21. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Holbert, Commissioner Pack and Vice-Chair Owens thanked everyone for coming out.  Commissioner Gasperson said he would like to look at what the Board can do to rectify the water tap fee disparity.  Chair Gage thanked everyone for coming out, and announced the July 16, 2013, swearing in ceremony at 12:00 PM in the Board of Elections meeting room for new Board of Elections members Scott Woodworth, David Moore, and Sharon Goettert.  Vice-Chair Owens said he and Commissioner Pack have fought high water rates ever since the county first started laying waterlines, but they could never get the majority to agree with them not to have such high rates.
22. Closed Session – Commissioner Holbert moved to go in to closed session to discuss matters relating to attorney-client privilege, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3), and personnel, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6), seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
23. Open Session – Commissioner Pack moved to return to open session, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
24. Adjournment – Commissioner Pack moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
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